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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

904-630-1377
Special Committee on Solid Waste Meeting Minutes
July 27, 2016
1:00 p.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Matt Schellenberg (dep. 2:20), Scott Wilson (arr. 1:11), John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:05), Jim Love, Danny Becton
Excused: Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche
Also:  Paige Johnston and Jason Teal - Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Sam Mousa and Ali Korman Shelton – Mayor’s Office; John Pappas, Will Williams and Eric Fuller – Public Works Department; Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:04 p.m.
Chairman Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Bulk waste pickup policy
Chief Administrative Officer Sam Mousa updated the committee on the implementation of the new policy regarding collection of bulk wastes curbside on the same day as the property’s recyclables are collected. Since the policy went into effect the first week of June, the number of calls to the City’s CARE customer complaint line regarding bulk waste issues has fallen from over 1,000 calls per week to between 250 and 350 per week. There is still something of a problem with calls to the CARE system that don’t truly reflect missed pickups (i.e. a citizen sees the bulk waste truck leaving the neighborhood without picking up their waste, not realizing the truck is headed to the landfill and will return; citizenes putting out more waste after their pickup has already been made and making a missed pickup call for additional service). 
In response to a question from Chairman Gulliford, Monica Cichowlas, manager of the CARE system, said that when resources are available, her top priority for improvements to the CARE system would be the implementation of customer self-service applications so that citizens could transact business at nights, on weekends or otherwise without needing to talk to a City customer service representative.

Solid Waste Certificates of Public Convenience and Necessity
Eric Fuller of the Solid Waste Division described the department’s review of the solid waste CON issuance and renewal process and presented several recommendations for changes to the current process. Regarding CONs for non-clean debris facilities (household or business garbage, medical waste, yard waste, etc.) the Public Works Department recommends that initial CON applications would still go to City Council for approval, but renewals would be handled administratively as long as there are no changes to the specific operating conditions for the facility. The department also recommends that a renewal application not require a full, formal engineering plan if the information contained in the original application has not changed substantially. With regard to clean debris facilities (construction and demolition debris, shingles, glass, etc.) the department recommends changing the initial application and subsequent renewal processes to a registration-type process with a set of standard operating conditions. Initial awards and renewals are recommended to be handled as an administrative process without City Council oversight.  

Council Member Crescimbeni expressed concern with allowing an administrative renewal process for facilities that have had operational problems and/or been cited for violations; those facilities need to be subjected to greater scrutiny. Mr. Mousa said that in the interest of fairness there would need to be an objective checklist of criteria to determine which renewals are handled routinely and which are subjected to additional scrutiny. Appeals of the administrative decisions (non-renewal or imposition of more stringent conditions) would be made to the City Council. Mr. Crescimbeni advocated for operating hours limitations based on the proximity of facilities to residential areas – facilities closer to residential areas would be allowed to operate fewer hours per day. Charlie Latham of Waste Management Inc. said that the Florida Department of Environmental Protection has variable extension periods for some of its permits based on performance – facilities without any complaints or identified problems can be renewed for longer periods than facilities that have had problems.
Host Fees
In response to a question, Mr. Fuller said that construction and demolition debris disposed of out-of-county can be tracked if the truck driver is honest and discloses to the personnel in the gate house at the disposal facility that the waste was generated outside that county. Florida DEP regulations are supposed to require that this waste be tracked by county of origin. FDEP estimates that 660,000 tons of C&D debris is generated in Jacksonville, of which less than 10% is officially documented as being disposed of out of county. Council Member Becton and CAO Sam Mousa questioned why the City charges a host fee on waste disposed out of county in the first place. What is the host fee’s purpose and why is it levied? Mr. Latham suggested dropping the host fee and replacing it with a franchise fee on C&D waste haulers. Mr. Mousa said that any fee should have a rational nexus to a cost being incurred by the City. He agreed to provide additional information on the franchise fee concept at the next meeting. Eric Fuller answered questions about how the host fee is calculated and charged and how that impacts on the tipping fee charged by C&D landfills to the end user. 

Yard waste
Chairman Gulliford asked the administration to consider options regarding containerization of yard waste that would eliminate the use of plastic bags, whether by use of paper bags or reusable containers. Mr. Mousa said that the City has been approached by a company potentially interested in taking the City’s yard waste as the raw material for a process it has developed to convert the waste to a fertilizer product.

Council Member Crescimbeni asked the Solid Waste Committee to add regulation of donation bins to its agenda for a future meeting.
Scott Kishtorl with Waste Management of Jacksonville called the committee’s attention to the City ordinance that prohibits the operation of waste collection machinery between 10 p.m. and 7 a.m., which is problematic for haulers servicing mixed-use developments and schools. The waste haulers want to be able to collect some waste before 7 a.m. for safety reasons (i.e. before students arrive at school or before traffic becomes heavy in the downtown area, etc.).
Meeting Adjourned: 2:34 p.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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